SUMMARY OF FACULTY SENATE MEETINGS

2009-10

June 2, 2010

1.  The meeting was opened by Faculty Senate President Ruth Davis at 3:30 p.m.  The minutes of the May 12 meeting were approved.  
2.  BENEFITS COMMITTEE (BC) 

Daniel Ostrov continued his presentation from the May 12 meeting, which can be viewed at http://www.scu.edu/governance/committees/benefitscommittee.cfm.  He said there will be changes in the near future in the health plans due to quickly rising costs, particularly noting that the individual premium rate will not stay at zero.  There was discussion about the tuition remission part of employee benefits.  A comment was made that this cost be revealed so that informed suggestions can be made if an opportunity for comments is presented.  Dan said that the committee is currently considering a questionnaire to be distributed possibly in January asking for employees’ priorities and opinions with regard to benefits.   

Questions 5-7 from his presentation were first considered. A motion was made, seconded, and approved by those present with three abstentions recommending that the BC publish its minutes on the Governance site.  In addition, it was moved, seconded, and approved by those present with two nay votes and no abstentions recommending that the BC periodically send out an email notifying people that the minutes are available on the Governance site.   The final motion was to recommend that Human Resources annually publish on their site the healthcare benefits data with comparison institutions.  After the motion was seconded, the recommendation was approved by those present with two abstentions.  It was generally agreed that the Council would like an update twice a year from the BC about its work and deliberations in the future.   

Referring to Question 2, Dan asked if a move to split (where possible) each plan into two (“hi/lo”) options was desirable.  This would allow one plan with higher premiums but lower co-pays and another plan with lower premiums but higher co-pays. Those in attendance agreed with this approach with no disagreement.  He said that HR has been very supportive of offering plan choices to employees wherever possible and practical. 

Referring to Question 4, Dan asked if changes should be made to slowly equalize the university contribution to all individual plans, to equalize the university contribution to plans with one dependent, and to equalize the university contribution to plans for families.  Those in attendance supported moving in this direction, with no disagreement. 

Dan reported that Question 3 – should the family cost slowly be lowered and the individual cost slowly be raised – has caused the most controversy from the emails he had received between this and the last Council meeting.  Some felt that employees with families already receive more benefits and this inequality should not be made worse; others felt that we should be more competitive since our family premium rates are higher ($328/month on Kaiser) than any of our other 9 comparison institution rates ($260/month on Kaiser is the next highest), while our individual premium rates ($0/month on Kaiser) are as low as possible.  There was a suggestion that perhaps the problem for family medical rates could be addressed by re-examining other benefits that primarily affect families, instead of re-allocating from individuals to families.  Dan said he would look into this.  He emphasized that either way, the individual rate would not likely stay at $0 much longer. 
Dan said the BC is considering recommending some compensation to an employee who elects to be on their spouse’s health plan and not on SCU’s plan.  He said this would benefit not only employees who switch to their spouse’s plan, but also the remainder on SCU’s plans since it could free up the money SCU was contributing to the premiums of those employees who switch. 

In response to a question about healthcare benefits in retirement, Dan said there was a proposal a few years ago for SCU to contribute, for employees between the ages of 41 and 64, between $350-390 per year to an account intended for a Medicare supplemental medical plan.  For employees at the time who were 65+, $2185 per year would have been contributed.  He said the proposal was rejected when the economic crisis of 2008 hit.  He knew of no plan to reconsider this currently. 

3.  President Davis reported on Senate accomplishments this year:

· Formation of an Education and Counseling Psychology Grievance Committee

· Approval of the Patent Policy

· Considerable savings on the fall Faculty Recognition event with the format change

· A successful WASC visit

· Two presentations by the Vice President for Administration and Finance on the   budget priorities and the 2010-11 budget

· Rank and tenure committee service hiatus recommendations approved

· Faculty Senate Professor Award selection committee reorganized

· Formation of a task force on governance review

· Adoption of a new final exam scheduling policy

· Approval of Handbook recommendations by the Faculty Affairs Committee on the Faculty Appointment Model, appropriate inclusion of the Jesuit School of Theology, and Modified Duties

· Faculty Senate Assessment Advisory Committee completed its work and is retired

· Benefits Committee report

· Strategic Plan and Capacity Review are ongoing

Before adjourning President Davis thanked President Engh and Provost Gilbert for their attendance and participation at Faculty Senate meetings.   She also gave Provost Gilbert particular thanks for her service as Provost, stating appreciation for her willingness to listen to faculty and discuss and even re-think policy issues, often resulting in modifications to initial positions. After hearing the concerns and suggestions of students and faculty upon the announcement of the incremental tuition for course overloads, she postponed enactment of that policy for at least a year while alternatives can be investigated. She also responded to faculty concerns raised at the first forum on the Capacity Review by publishing the material on the web so that more time in subsequent fora could be spent in Q&A and discussion of the information, and she added to the presentation the option and cost of increasing the number of tenure track faculty.

May 12, 2010
1.  The meeting was opened by President Ruth Davis at 3:30 p.m.  The minutes of the April 14 meeting were approved.  
2.  President Davis reported that a governance review was ranked high on the faculty survey asking for issues that the Faculty Senate should address.  She said that Father Engh is submitting his proposal to the May 13 University Coordinating Committee meeting to establish a task force to review the University’s governance system.  

She asked for volunteers and nominations to start work over the summer and staff will be represented on the task force.  A comment was made that the issue is not with the governance model but how the model is being implemented. Another comment was that some University Policy Committee recommendations require approval from the Board of Trustees. 

3.  BALLOTS

The two recent ballots on the proposed Faculty Handbook revisions related to Faculty Appointments and the Jesuit School of Theology (JST) were approved by the voters.  President Davis noted that because of these changes, the Faculty Senate Bylaws and Election Rules and Procedures will need revising and to revisit the definition of the Faculty Senate Council.  Issues to consider are the representation of programs without departmental homes; representation of JST faculty; a specific mix of ranks and types as Council representatives; terms; and procedures for election/appointment of Council representatives.

4. FACULTY ASSESSMENT ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Chair Edward Schaefer reported that the committee meets quarterly with the University Assessment Committee chaired by Carol Ann Gittens.  Finding this an ineffective method to accomplish anything, it was agreed that a better approach might be to invite Carol Ann Gittens, Diane Jonte-Pace, and Don Dodson several times a year to a Council meeting for an open Q & A session.  Ed said the Program Review cycle has increased from six to eight years and that the Advisory Committee had tried to amend the length of the Annual Assessment Report cycle from its current yearly cycle to a two-year cycle. This suggestion was not accepted.  After much discussion those present voted to dissolve the Faculty Advisory Committee and issue the invitation for regular Q & A sessions.

5.  CAPACITY REVIEW STUDY  
Robert Numan, Teacher Scholar Model Sub-Committee Chair, reported on two of their major recommendations:  

· increase by head count, not by FTE, the percentage of faculty that are tenure-stream compared to non-tenure-stream with an aspirational goal of 60%

· reduce the teaching load for research-active faculty from six courses to five courses

Although these recommendations were not addressed in the first stage of the Capacity Study, they have now been incorporated and will be shared with the University community. It was remarked that there is now a better understanding of what the priorities are and what is needed in a long-term plan to sustain a viable teaching scholar model.  The impetus for the Capacity Study was a response, in part, to recommendations from the Teaching Scholar Model Sub-Committee and requirements related to the WASC self study for re-accreditation.  A document outlining the context for the Capacity Study was distributed. President Davis noted that WASC recognized what the University was trying to achieve.
6.  BENEFITS COMMITTEE (BC)

Daniel Ostrov, a member of the Committee, reported that the average rate of health care inflation is around 10% and that health care costs, on average, are doubling every 7.3 years.  Dan hypothesized the question:  Should premiums be increased or co-payments?  Another question was should the share of cost for the major health plans be equalized, that is, over time should the family plan, which is now the highest cost, be lowered even if it means the individual plan cost be raised at a faster rate?

As for communication from the BC to the faculty, he posited three questions:  Should the BC minutes be published?  Do faculty want access to all information they review?  What type of consultation with the BC do the faculty want?

Molly McDonald, Human Resources Assistant Vice President, stated that part of the goal of the BC is to have choices, accessibility to service, and affordability within the University budget.  His presentation will be sent to the Council representatives for dissemination to their colleagues. The presentation is located at http://www.scu.edu/governance/committees/benefitscommittee.cfm.
7.  OPEN SESSION WITH PRESIDENT ENGH AND PROVOST GILBERT
President Engh said that one of his important considerations is that the current governance review links up with the review that occurred in 2003-04.  He said that he would like the UCC to consider also that some members of the review committee attend the AAUP meeting on governance in November and report on best practices of shared governance models.  He said he wants to see continuity and improve the system that is now in place.  It was noted that WASC suggested that staff should be included in the review.

Regarding the Capacity Review for a, Provost Gilbert said that one conclusion was that faculty wanted the administration to focus on ways to reduce the teaching load for tenured and tenure-track faculty.  Another request was to rethink the course-reduction model for faculty who are asked to serve in administrative positions.  Both the President and the Provost thanked the faculty for their interest and concern about the University.

President Engh said that deposits for fall are at 1368 with a freshman goal of 1300.  He said that the first-time use of a wait list by the University of California (UC) could have adverse effects on enrollment. Santa Clara has a wait list of about 900.  He reported that private schools across California have reported a rise in applications and a rise in deposits.  He said also that the transfer student pool of applicants is the largest pool ever.  

APRIL 14, 2010

1.  President Ruth Davis opened the meeting at 3:30 p.m.  The minutes of the March 10 meeting were approved.  She made these announcements:

· The three ballots relative to rank and tenure committee service – Limitations on Continuous Service, Option of Exemption, and Orderly Continuity – were approved by the voters.

· A meeting will be held on April 26 to discuss the Tuition Overload Initiative for units over 20.  The proposal has been deferred for one year.
3.  WASC

Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies and WASC ALO, reported that the University’s 

re-accreditation process is moving to the final phase of the Comprehensive Review.  The University will submit an “Educational Effectiveness Report” (EER) in November 2010, and host a site visit in February 2011.  She thanked the Council for meeting with the WASC visiting team during the Capacity review in October 2009.  She said that the WASC Visiting Team and Commission Action Letter commended the University for excellent work, the Core Curriculum, the University’s commitment to the teaching scholar model, the program review process, the integration of the Jesuit School of Theology into the University, the New Strategic Plan, and sound financial management.  

Further, Diane said that the Visiting Team Report and Commission Action Letter issued six recommendations:

· Inclusive Excellence:  increase the proportion of underrepresented groups in students, faculty, and staff

· Teaching Scholar Model:  recognizing that Santa Clara has a well qualified and sufficient faculty, the commission encourages the University to continue its work on defining faculty roles; setting goals for the faculty, size, composition, and workload; and clarifying expectations about the balance of teaching with scholarship and creative activity

· Planning and Budgeting:  the capacity study, facilities master plan, and capital campaign planning should be integrated

· Assessment:   show evidence by the EER that learning assessment is used systematically to improve student achievement

· Communication:   undertake an assessment of how ongoing communication can be improved and sustained

· Governance Structure:   initiate a review of shared governance and ensure an active voice for staff

The complete Visiting Team Report and the Commission Action Letter can be found at http://www.scu.edu/wasc (select Reports and Data).

Diane noted that the Commission and Visiting Team affirmed Santa Clara’s self study process by identifying Inclusive Excellence and the Teaching Scholar Model as priorities because these were areas the University wanted to address as well.  
4.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (FAC)

Chair Eileen Elrod addressed the Faculty Handbook changes as related to the Jesuit School of Theology (JST).  Don Dodson reported that the JST has three governing documents:  the Statutes, Policies and Procedures, and a faculty handbook, noting that the Statutes are a legal document that would require Vatican approval for any changes to them.  

Don said that one thing that needs to happen before July 1 is to include the JST faculty in the University’s Handbook except where the Statutes would prevail over SCU’s Handbook.  He noted specific areas still to be addressed:  an academic freedom statement, rank and tenure procedures, sabbatical procedures, and a grievance committee.  Don said the biggest change to Chapter 3 Faculty (Contractual Terms) is in the opening paragraph:  Following the sentence that now ends with “Constitution of the School of Law” will be added , the Statutes of the Jesuit School of Theology of Santa Clara University (hereafter Jesuit School of Theology), or policies unique to either school that have been approved by the Board of Trustees.  As any change to the Faculty Handbook is voted on by the faculty, the Council agreed that the document as presented should be sent for a vote.

Eileen reported that the FAC has worked for several years developing an appointment model to establish consistent appointment practices across the University.  The FAC has suggested four appointment categories:  

Category One
 
Tenured and Tenure Track Faculty 

Category Two
 
Faculty on Renewable or Continuing Appointment 

Category Three 
Faculty on Fixed-Term Appointment

Category Four 
Faculty with Other Appointments 

She said that no significant changes have been made to policies concerning tenured and tenure track faculty (category one) or visiting and emeriti faculty (category four) but substantial changes have been made to the lecturer, senior lecturer, and adjunct faculty appointments that are currently described in Section 3.1.3 of the Faculty Handbook. Eileen said that the FAC recommends reclassifying these appointments into two distinct categories: faculty on renewable or continuing appointment (category two) and faculty on fixed-term appointment (category three). 

During the discussion that followed it was clarified that extraordinary is above superior when used for evaluation purposes, and that (as with tenure-track faculty) language describing performance review needs to be distinct from language describing promotion standards.  Also noted was that money for senior lecturer positions is no longer in competition with funds budgeted for tenure-track positions.   FSC members strongly suggested that the FAC take out the reference to funding in the draft language about promotion to senior lecturer.

The formation of a committee to evaluate faculty applying for promotion to senior lecturer, which would be separate from the rank and tenure committees, was another topic of discussion.  The FAC suggested a five-person committee comprised of three tenured faculty and two senior lecturers.  If fewer than two senior lecturers in the college or school are eligible to serve, the committee shall consist of the three tenured faculty members and either one or no senior lecturer.   The committee shall consist of faculty who are elected by their respective peers in the college or school.  There was consensus with the recommendation from the FAC to form the five-person committee and that senior lecturers should be involved in this process.  Several members of the non-tenure track caucus were present and joined with the Council in agreement with and praise for the efforts of the FAC.

A Faculty Senate committee will be needed to incorporate the recommendations of the FAC into the Faculty Senate Bylaws and Election Rules and Procedures, which are appendices to the Faculty Handbook.

MARCH 10, 2010

1.  The meeting was opened by Past President Edward Schaefer at 3:30 p.m.  The minutes of the February 10 meeting were approved.

2. BUDGET

Robert Warren, Vice President for Administration and Finance, began his remarks noting three highlights of the budget process:  keeping a Santa Clara education affordable; dealing with the challenges of the endowment fund; the continuing struggle of financial aid.

He said that a decision was made not to spend from the endowment funds that were under their original value and further erode them, and rather to use funds from the general fund to support chairs and scholarships.  Concerning financial aid, he said the discount rate is low compared to those at other institutions similar to Santa Clara but will likely be raised to 27% for freshman.  Salary improvements for faculty and staff continue to be a guiding principle in the budget process.

Vice President Warren said that it was decided to stabilize undergraduate enrollment at 4800 full-time students.  This means that the level of transfer students will be sustained at about 250 and that the fall quarter class has an enrollment target of 1300.  He said that the Studies Abroad Program has significantly increased and its costs are being closely monitored.  The undergraduate tuition rate will increase by 3.8% with a 3% increase in room and board.  An enrollment contingency reserve of around $2 million has been established in the budget.  Vice President Warren reported that the graduate programs are enjoying stable enrollments, noting that the School of Engineering has increased 14%.  Tuition for these and the School of Law will increase 3.5%

On the expense side of the budget, Vice President Warren said that there would be a 2% average salary increase pool. Other expenses included additional funding to support quarterly faculty, the Faculty Housing Program, market and equity adjustments, and promotions.  Department operating expenses will be held at the current level.

Referring to retained equity, Vice President Warren reported that some funds will be used as contingencies for enrollment and financial aid, endowment spending and revenue shortfalls, and the Jesuit School of Theology unanticipated expenses.

Vice President Warren said that support for technology infrastructure is also built into the budget. Further, two major capital improvement projects were held over from the previous ten year master plan.  The renovation of the Donohoe Alumni House will be done this summer and plans are underway for a new building to house Enrollment Management, the Registrar, Financial Aid and the Bursar.  This building will be financed through fund raising efforts. Renovations to Swig and other residence halls over the next two summers will be funded from a bond issue and renovations to Market Square in the Benson Center will be financed by the food service provider.  The new ten year master plan is currently underway.

 

A member of the Faculty Salary Committee said that the Committee had recommended a 1% merit increase and a 1% pool to compensate for no raises last year but had received no feedback on their recommendation.  Vice President Warren reported that the budget approved by the Trustees included only a merit pool with a small amount for market and equity as opposed to cost of living adjustments.  Vice President Warren will report to the President’s Staff the lack of communication to the Committee on their recommendation.

3.  MODIFIED DUTIES

Past President Schaefer reported that the Modified Duties proposal was passed by the Faculty Senate.  He reported also that the Planning Action Council continues its work on the objectives, goals, and metrics of the Strategic Plan.  The President and Provost will attend Council meetings in the last half of the meeting.

4.  COURSE READERS

Jane Barrantes, Assistant Vice President for Auxiliary Services, introduced Lori Schmidt, Director of Stores for Barnes & Noble.  Jane explained the Higher Education Opportunity Act (HEOA) that comes into effect on July 1, 2010.  This Federal law requires that colleges and universities provide students at the time they receive an electronic class schedule with online access to complete, accurate information on course materials they will be required to purchase for a course, including textbooks, course readers, software, supplies, etc.  This information must include author, title, edition, etc.  She reported that April 15 is the due date for fall quarter course material requisitions to the Bookstore.  The HEOA regulation is designed so that students can shop around for their course needs.  

Jane said that the Bookstore will show the price of a CoursePack on their Web site at the time a student registers.  Additionally, CoursePack turn around time will be shorter and production costs will be less.  The option of putting material on eRes is available also.  Jane said that the library can arrange and pay for copyright clearances for all materials placed on eRes.  Answering a question about pricing for a book required for a course, Jane said that on the Bookstore online site for each course there will be a menu showing the new and used prices for each book as well as the digital and rental prices, if offered.

The final topic Jane introduced was about a pilot project on student rental of textbooks.  She said there are more than 300 titles being offered for rent at the Bookstore for spring quarter.  A student can rent online from the Bookstore’s site or rent directly at the Bookstore using any payment method now accepted by the Bookstore.

There were negative comments about the textbook and CoursePack exclusivity contract.  Faculty expressed a strong interest in being involved in the next round of contract negotiations.  Jane said she is aware of some shortcomings but the contract still has one year to go and cannot be changed at this late date for the final year.

5.  OPEN SESSION WITH PRESIDENT ENGH AND PROVOST GILBERT

· On-line teaching evaluations:  some faculty have complained that the reports have gone from 1 page to 4-6 pages and are sometimes difficult to read.  Lucia said that this is being looked at.

· Emergency notification system:  while it was generally agreed that the system worked pretty well for the recent toxic alert, it was noted that some improvement needs to be made particularly in being clearer about what people on campus should do once they receive the alert.  

· Housekeeping noise during class time:  Father Engh will check into this.

· Increasing the number of classrooms:  Father Engh said that the facility and capacity issues are currently being reviewed.  He said there are no immediate plans for more classrooms but they are an item on the new Master Plan agenda.

· Father Engh was complimented for his newsletter.

· Faculty Salary Advisory Committee:  should the committee ever consider cost of living adjustments?  What is the philosophy of the Budget Council and the Board of Trustees on this issue?  It was noted that the pool of benchmark schools was less and not of the same caliber as the group previously used.  Father Engh said he would like to see the current benchmark group that the committee is using.

FEBRUARY 10, 2010
1.  The meeting was opened by Past President Schaefer at 3:30 p.m.  The minutes of the January 13 meeting were approved.

2.  ON-LINE VERSUS SCANTRON COURSE EVALUATIONS

President Schaefer reported that the evaluations are completed for Arts & Sciences and Engineering.  He has sent the A & S reports to Council representatives. He said the Business School has already done some comparison evaluation of the two formats on their own.  It was suggested the actual question be stated instead of referring to the questions on the forms as, for example, items1-4.  President Schaefer said he would report this suggestion to the Provost.  Another suggestion was that intense focus should not be placed on results that are statistically significant but have a small effect size.

3.  COMMITTEE ON EVALUATION OF ADMINISTRATORS

Because of various reasons, the committee has been disbanded.  After some discussion, a motion was made that further discussion should occur on this topic and be placed on the agenda in the spring quarter.  Twelve voted in favor of the motion; there were 2 nay votes and 4 abstentions.

4.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (FAC)

Chair Eileen Elrod reported that there are two big issues left from last year for the FAC:  the appointment model and modified duties.  Other issues being discussed by the FAC are shared appointments, rank and tenure guidelines, Faculty Judicial Board issues regarding the timeliness of grievances processed through the system, and voting issues around tenure track searches and hires.  She reported that the Harassment Task Force has a policy that should be ready soon for faculty vote.

Appointment Model:

The FAC was charged to review issues that pertain to contingent faculty.  Last year the FAC presented its model to the Council and other fora.  The model was revised based on the feedback.  A survey was sent to faculty at the end of the year and it indicated a strong consensus with the model and the sense to go forward with it as long as significant concerns were addressed.  She said that while the model does not greatly affect tenure-track faculty, it significantly affects lecturers in terms of searches, appointments, and renewals. Eileen said that what is needed now is Faculty Handbook language for the shifts anticipated with the new model.  Rather than present another proposal to the faculty, the FAC is working at revising the Faculty Handbook to include the changes reflected in the appointment model.  

Eileen said that the minutes of their meetings are posted on the Governance site.  It was suggested that she or someone from the FAC give a short report to the Council more often.  In response to a concern about lecturers she said that there is an interdepartmental caucus of lecturers that has been meeting and has recently sent a letter outlining their concerns to the FAC.  The caucus was formed on the advice of WASC representatives.  

Modified Duties:

This policy was designed to address situations in which the length of an approved leave (pregnancy disability leave, family leave, medical leave, industrial disability leave, or military leave) does not coincide with the beginning or end of an academic term. 

As it stands, faculty in this situation are treated differently depending on their school or college. This policy seeks to resolve this issue by creating a clear and consistent process.  The policy stipulates that the Provost must review and approve all modified duties plans. The proposed policy does not constitute a change in an existing University policy.  It represents the creation of new policy at the University level where none has existed before.  Also, the policy is in addition to the FMLA leave policy.  

In response to a query as to how the policy could be both flexible and equitable to all faculty, Eileen responded that the FAC tried to craft a policy that would allow for the accommodation of a range of individual needs.  There was considerable discussion about the phrase “significant personal hardship” and its different interpretations.  “Undue burden” was suggested as an alternative. It was suggested that the default language be that all modified duties shall be off-campus.  

5.  OPEN SESSION WITH THE PROVOST

The session opened with a continuation of the Modified Duties Policy.  The concern raised was that a faculty member would be required to return to campus in the remaining weeks of the academic term after a leave has ended.  It was suggested that the memorandum of understanding would clearly iterate what will be off-campus duties and if there will be any on-campus duties.  Another suggestion was to add language that would say something to the effect that under normal circumstances, the faculty member would not be expected to participate in any on-campus duties.  Eileen will report to the FAC for their consideration the comments made at this meeting.

JANUARY 13, 2010
1.  The meeting was opened by Past President Edward Schaefer at 3:30 p.m.  The minutes of the December 2, 2009 were approved.

2.  OPEN SESSION WITH PROVOST GILBERT

Provost Gilbert reported that discussions are ongoing regarding the collaboration of the Jesuit School of Theology (JST) and the University.

Regarding the cost of course material through Barnes and Noble, a comment was made that getting the material through the bookstore adds $10-15 above what material used to cost the students.  Provost Gilbert said there is a contract with Barnes and Noble, which must be honored but not to the point of overcharging students.  Further discussion indicated that other faculty had encountered the same type of experience.  She asked that email be sent to her with specific experiences for her review.

On the subject of communication between the faculty and administration, it was offered that a “suggestion box” be placed in a central location.  This would provide anonymity as well as availability for all the campus community.  Another suggestion was to use something like Angel to enter comments and still have anonymity.

A question was asked about the method of student evaluations.  President Schaefer mentioned that Assistant Provost Suzanne Dancer is doing a comparison of on line versus written student evaluations and he is happy with the work she is doing. He hopes to be able to present this work at the February meeting.  A comment was made that the form has been the same for 25+ years.  The general opinion is that the evaluation form needs reviewing not only as to the questions but as they pertain to the individual schools and colleges.  President Schafer said that at this time the University administration is focusing on the WASC report, the JST, enrollment, and finances, and, therefore, overhauling of the form may have to be deferred for a year or more.  Provost Gilbert said 1300 is the admission target for fall 2010.  

3.  EVALUATION OF ADMINISTRATORS

A faculty subcommittee had been formed to address this topic.  President Schaefer said that two members have asked to be replaced.  He asked that the Council solicit replacements from their constituents and forward those names to him.  The subcommittee is trying to formulate a process that is analogous to the way students evaluate faculty.  To that end, the results of evaluations would be available to any interested party.  The evaluations would be in narrative and numerical formats.

4.  FACULTY SENATE PROFESSOR AWARD

The discussion focused on the number of members on the committee.  Every faculty member who has won the award is a member of the selection committee plus the Provost and the Faculty Senate Vice President for Elections who chairs the committee.  Given the schedules of approximately 18 people, two meetings had to be scheduled last year.

Therefore, it was suggested to have only the six most recent winners on the committee with the Provost and Vice President for Elections.  Another suggestion was to have the most recent available winner from the Arts, Sciences, Business, Engineering, Law, and Education and Counseling Psychology.  There were 21 votes in favor of the motion to change the structure of the committee to include the most recent winner available from each of each of these disciplines.  There was one opposing vote.  The committee will use this format to select the Professor Award winner from the nominations in coming spring quarter.

5.  UNDERGRADUATE FINAL EXAMS SCHEDULE

President Schaefer continued the discussion that was begun at the last meeting.  The fall and winter term exams follow the schedule that President Davis had proposed.  Because of when the Good Friday holiday occurs, the schedule for spring becomes more complicated because of room availability in a four-day week.  Undergraduate exams compete with graduate exams for the limited number of rooms.  

Therefore, President Davis proposed that spring exams be held on the weekend, either Saturday or Sunday or both.  This would allow 8 a.m. classes to hold their finals in the morning.  The results of a straw vote were four voting in favor and 20 voting against the idea of a Sunday-Thursday exam schedule. Given the negative reaction of the Council to the suggestion of a Saturday-Thursday exam schedule, no vote was held.

6.  RANK AND TENURE HIATUS

Helen Moritz reported that there were two recommendations that the Council representatives approved to forward to the tenure and tenure-track faculty for their vote of approval:

· To give faculty who have served 4 terms or 12 years of  rank and tenure committee service the option of exemption from further rank and tenure committee service.

· To make faculty members currently serving on a school or college rank and tenure committee ineligible for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee.

Discussion continued on whether the current two-year hiatus between service on a rank and tenure committee should be extended to either 3 years or 4 years and should be proportional to the number of faculty in a unit.  The Hiatus Committee proposed the following:

Units with 50 or more tenured faculty:  4 years of hiatus between terms of service

Units with 25-49 tenured faculty:  3 years of hiatus

Units with fewer than 25 tenured faculty:  3 years of hiatus when possible; otherwise, two years of hiatus
In all cases, an exception to make ad hoc arrangements would be permitted in instances where a full professor is not otherwise available for service on the University committee or where a tenured professor is not otherwise available for service in a designated (i.e., departmental) slot on a school committee.

The Council representatives voted without dissention to send the above hiatus formula to the tenure and tenure-track faculty for their vote of approval.  Included with this vote would be the ad hoc arrangements paragraph.

Discussion began on whether to make a faculty member ineligible for election to any other Faculty Senate committee while currently serving on another Faculty Senate committee.  Helen mentioned that the advantage would be the elimination of the necessity to hold elections to replace faculty “picked off” from Grievance Committees, Faculty Judicial Board (FJB), or Core Committees to serve on any rank and tenure committee.  The disadvantage would be to reduce the pool of faculty eligible for election to rank and tenure committees.

The issue could perhaps be addressed by allowing concurrent service at least on a rank and tenure committee and a Core committee, if the really intensive preliminary work in preparation for the roll-out of the new Core has passed.  Another suggestion was that a person serving on a Core committee could be a candidate for the FJB, a grievance committee, or a rank and tenure committee, but would have the option to serve simultaneously on both committees.

After a discussion of complications arising from the prohibition on concurrent service on committees of the Faculty Senate, a motion was made that, in a case where a member of the FJB or a college or school grievance committee is elected to a rank and tenure committee, the seat on the FJB or grievance committee shall be filled by the person with the next highest number of votes for that seat in the most recent election.

There was considerable discussion about the election rules and how they might be improved.  The author of the earlier motion withdrew it and agreed to work with the Hiatus Committee to draft another motion that would encompass the sense of the Council.  President Schaefer asked that this be done before the February 10 meeting.

DECEMBER 2, 2010

1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Ruth Davis.   The minutes of the November 11 were approved.

2.  FINANCIAL REPORT

Vice President for Administration and Finance Robert Warren reported that while the endowment fund was making some recovery, there was still pressure being felt for student financial aid.  He noted that two other challenges included in the budget process are pay increases for faculty and staff and the continuing rise in healthcare costs.  He said there will be a modest increase in tuition, and that a proposal for a merit pool for faculty and staff, and a modest amount of money for market equity adjustments are included in the proposed budget.  Some funds from the operating budget will be needed to fund endowed chairs and scholarships until such time that these again can be funded on their own.  He said that there will be no increases to departmental operating budgets next year.

Regarding enrollment, he said it is planned to be sustained at 4800 full year students and transfer students to remain about the same as this year, around 248.  He said that there has been a positive reaction from early-action applicants.  In closing, he said that they must develop enrollment projects to fund compensation, financial aid, and benefits.  

In the discussion that followed, a Council representative said that what was being heard from faculty is the desire for more faculty participation in the budget process with the understanding that the final budget approval rests with Trustees. To that end, it is requested that Mr. Warren come to a fall quarter Council meeting and report on what items they are considering spending/not spending money on.  For example, an expenditure in one area may be detrimental in another.  Bob said that given the three priorities of financial aid, benefits, and faculty and staff compensation, there are not many tradeoffs in the budget while using a set of enrollment projections that can support the three areas.

3.  RANK AND TENURE

Helen Moritz reported on the recommendations of the Rank and Tenure Hiatus Committee (HC).  She said were several goals of the HC:

a. to clarify some ambiguous language in the Senate Election Rules

b. to recognize the amount of work while serving on a rank and tenure committee and allow for a greater break in service terms 

c. to recognize the amount of service on a rank and tenure committee and allow a person to opt out after 12 years of service

d. to eliminate the current practice of allowing a person serving on a school/college rank and tenure committee to be considered eligible for service on the University committee.  

Helen had noted earlier that there is growth in the number of full professors.  

The Council voted on the following to send to the full Senate for their approval:

Recommendation 2.  To increase the period between terms of two or more years of committee service to three years from the current two years.  There were 3 votes for and 12 votes against this recommendation.  

In part of the discussion of this recommendation, it was suggested to reword the language to not state a specific school/college term hiatus but to indicate academic units of x amount, a differentiated policy.  Helen will report this suggestion to the HC.

It was agreed that more discussion was needed by the HC on Recommendation 2. and include Recommendation 6. 
in the discussion, which, as part of its recommendation, allows the exception to make ad hoc arrangements in an instance where a full professor is not otherwise available for service on the University committee. 

Recommendation 4.  The Council unanimously approved the recommendation to opt out after 12 years of service.

Recommendation 5.  The Council voted 18 for and 2 against the recommendation to abandon the current practice whereby full professors serving on a college or school committee can be eligible for election to the University committee.

5.  ONLINE EVALUATIONS

Ruth prefaced the discussion of online evaluations by stating that the analysis was prepared for only the Leavey School of Business (LSB) evaluations.  For the 2003-04 academic year, Professor McQuarrie had used a clerk to enter the data as it was unavailable from IT.  The evaluation form is unique within the university as the LSB form contains two summary questions:  “I learned a great deal” and “X is an excellent instructor” using a 1 (low) to 5 (high) ranking.  The Provost’s Office has asked for a more substantial analysis of evaluations across all schools/colleges.  President Davis will report to CIO Ron Danielson comments from this discussion, some of which were about the format, the timing, and online narratives as part of evaluations.

6.  President Davis reported on the following:

· FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

The Faculty Affairs Committee has been asked to review the procedures of the Faculty Judicial Board and Grievance Committees.

· FACULTY SENATE PROFESSOR AWARD

The Selection Committee has become quite large; it includes all members who have been recipients of the award since 1990.  Solutions are needed to make it smaller while not losing representation from the different schools/colleges.  The Selection Committee meets in the spring quarter to consider nominations from the faculty.

· GOVERNANCE EVALUATION

Jane Curry, University Coordinating Committee Chair, has drafted a proposal for evaluation of the Governance system.  Final approval for the evaluation rests with the University Coordinating Committee, which will meet in January.

· EXAM SCHEDULING

A revised proposal for scheduling was distributed.  The Council was asked to review it and send their comments to her.

VOTER PARTICIPATION

Voter turnout has not been very good.  Also, some faculty are appearing on the final ballots, being elected, then recusing.  Not only is participation important but accuracy of eligible candidates is critical to elections.  More attention needs to be given to sample ballots.
NOVEMBER 11, 2009

1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Ruth Davis.  The minutes of the October 14 meeting were approved.

Fr. Engh reported that faculty and staff raises continue to be the number one priority with the budget.  He said that financial aid was sufficient for the first quarter with some funds left.  Father said he has only an initial budget at this time.  After an article appeared in the student paper about a racial theme party, an open forum was held and attended by about 200+.  Father said it was a frank exchange of how people feel they are excluded, included, and the stereotyped on campus.  He said it reinforced the formation of the Council on Inclusive Excellence as a means to educate the University community and deal with issues of race.

2.  President Davis reported on the following:

· Desk arrangement in classroom rests on the preference of the instructor.  There are no formal rules from the Registrar or Facilities as to how the desks should be left after the end of a class.

· Using a new format for the Faculty Recognition Event resulted in a savings of $6,904.19 from the prior year.  This amount has been transferred to the emergency financial aid fund for students.

· Online evaluations results are being analyzed by the School of Business.  No final analysis was available for this meeting.

· The Interest/Expertise Questionnaire distributed to faculty to solicit their service for University Coordinating Committee (UCC) appointed committees resulted in a very low response.  The UCC will send out the survey again in January.

· A Grievance Committee was formed for the School of Education and Counseling Psychology.  There will be one member from Education, one from Counseling Psychology, and one at-large member.

3.  Michelle Marvier, Acting Associate Provost for Research Initiatives, presented the latest draft of the Patent Policy.  There were no substantive changes from the previous version.  She pointed out that on the advice of counsel there were some verb tense changes to present tense. 

A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously approved by the Council to accept the current version as presented and recommended that the Policy be submitted to the full Senate for a vote to replace the current policy in the Faculty Handbook under section 3.7.5.2.

4.  Linda Kamas, Work/Life Balance Advisory Committee chair, reported that is working towards setting policy to help employees resolve work/life conflict and attain career flexibility.

She reported that Kids on Campus (KOC) will no longer offer sibling care for alumni.  As one of their goals is to expand infant care, they are looking at a property adjacent to KOC.  She said that the Committee supports the teacher/scholar model and the recommendation of a five-course load for tenure stream faculty and are looking at reduced-time appointments for those people with issues of not only child care but elder care as well.  She said a professional life coach is available for one-on-one counseling.  

5.  Using the site http://www.scu.edu/courseavail, President Davis showed how to look for courses by term, school, course, new and old Core requirements, etc., and how to find the final exam schedule.  It is possible to print the whole schedule or only the portion wanted. 

6.  President Davis reported on the priority issues that faculty indicated on a recent survey.  While the lecturer policy, harassment policy, evaluation/selection of chairs/deans/administrators, changing the calendar to semesters, as well as other topics were mentioned, the results indicated that the top issues faculty would like to be addressed more fully are faculty involvement in the budget process, scheduling problems due to loss of classrooms, and the rank and tenure issues that include clarity in the application process and what is expected of faculty, followed by thorough evaluation of the governance system, and faculty involvement in the selection of chairs and higher level administrators.
OCTOBER 14, 2009

1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Ruth Davis.  The minutes of the June 3 minutes were approved.

2.  Responding to a request by Staff Senate President Jim Rowan, a discussion began about the Christmas party.  The issue is whether the party should be cancelled with the savings going to a financial aid fund.  Those Council representatives who informally polled their constituents reported that most were not in favor of the party and did not attend the party.  After some discussion, a motion was made and unanimously approved that the staff should decide if a party should be held.  Noted was the implication for Bon Appetit workers who would have fewer working hours if no party was held.

3.  OPEN SESSION WITH PROVOST GILBERT
In the spirit of open communication, she said that the Provost’s Report is now on this page http://www.scu.edu/provost/Provost-Updates.cfm and will be updated quarterly.

· Five-course load – Provost Gilbert said that this issue is high on her agenda and is a complicated issue because it involves course releases.  She said that a policy has been developed that releases must be approved by a dean and the Provost.  

· Classrooms – Responding to a query about a decrease in classroom space, Provost Gilbert said that no classroom space has been lost and that some smaller rooms had been created.  (According to the registrar, we are down to 64 classrooms this year from 65 last year, and 71 the year before.) A comment was made that class time is being spent arranging chairs suitable for a particular class.  Faculty are asked to put the chairs back the way they found them.  Some do not follow this procedure.  The Provost said she would look into the matter of chair placement appropriate with the type of course being taught.  

· Course Readers – A comment was made that an email had been distributed that all readers must come from the Bookstore.  Provost Gilbert said this is not entirely accurate.  The issue is about ensuring that readers are accurately compiled, copyrights are received, and priced fairly to not put the University at risk.  She said that a guideline would be prepared for readers.

· Benefits - A question for President Engh was that given that we are now specifying our long term goals in the Strategic Plan, can we better specify our short term goals:  salary, benefits, and student aid?   He replied that he has told the University Budget Council that faculty and staff raises are his number one priority.  

· Financial Aid – President Engh said that aid has been increased $1 million.  The first fund was targeted to current students. The second fund is targeted to both current and incoming students.  Father said that right now $250,000 has already been allocated from this fund.  Further, he said there is continuing discussion about setting up another emergency fund.

 3.  WASC

Diane Jonte-Pace, WASC Steering Committee Chair, reported that October 22 will be the final meeting with the WASC team.  This is an open forum at which they will make their comments and recommendations followed by a formal letter.

4.   THE SCHOOL OF EDUCATION AND COUNSELING PSYCHOLOGY (the School) GRIEVANCE COMMITTEE

The issue is that the School does not have a Grievance Committee. After considerable discussion, a motion was made that if the School fails to create a procedure to establish a Grievance Committee by October 31 and subsequently elect members to it, the default would be that any grievance from a faculty member of the School would be heard by the Grievance Committees from the College of Arts & Sciences.  If the grievance comes from a member of the Education faculty, the grievance would be heard by the Arts and Humanities Grievance Committee; if the grievance comes from a member of the Counseling Psychology faculty, the grievance would be heard by the Sciences Grievance Committee.  The motion was unanimously passed.  Lisa Goldstein volunteered to work on the formation of a grievance committee for the School.

5.  PATENT POLICY

Acting Associate Provost Marvier provided some background for the charge to revise the current patent policy in section 3.7.5 of the Faculty Handbook.  She noted that Santa Clara is fairly new to the world of technology licensing, receiving around $1000 in royalties per year.  She reported that a special patent committee was formed to review the current policy and make recommendations, then introduced Dorothy Glancy, a member of the Patent Committee, to continue the presentation.  She said the new policy is clearer and more explicit, adding a purpose clause, iterating the three types of inventions, and definitions of terms.  The revised policy will be presented to the faculty for a vote.

An Invention Accelerator Fund (IAF) will be established.  For ten years, the University will place at least 50% of University royalties from licensing into the fund to foster a culture of invention development.  As a portfolio of patents and licensing is established, the IAF will become self-supporting and ultimately provide revenue for the University to support research and scholarship.  

6.  FUTURE ISSUES FOR COUNCIL DISCUSSION

President Davis said that the faculty would be surveyed to prioritize issues.  She distributed a list of issues already identified and asked if there were more to be added.  One issue raised was the retention of sexual harassment files.  In a previous meeting, faculty were disturbed to learn that the files are not purged even if a formal charge was not made.  Also raised was the question if the person accused of harassment would be notified that a charge had been made.  Towing of vehicles after 11 p.m. and calendar changes by administrative fiat rather than faculty consultation or following some sort of procedure of rules and regulations were added to the list of discussion items.

The meeting finished with an open discussion with Michael Sexton, Vice President, Enrollment Management, about the recent open house.
Cc:  Ruth Davis, President Engh, Provost Gilbert, Philip Boo Riley
